Contra Costa College                                                                                College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive




          Wednesday, February 8, 2012
San Pablo, CA 94806





          2:30 p.m., CTC-112 CTC Bldg.

Present:  
Faculty:  Vern Cromartie, David Houston, Wayne Organ, Wendy Williams

Classified: Alma Cardenas, Kelly Ramos, Seti Sidharta, Shondra West
Management:  Michael Aldaco, James Eyestone, Donna Floyd, Dan Henry, Mariles Magalong
Students:  Jasmine Ramezamzadeh, Albert Ambris
Absent:  Kenyetta Tribble, Rodney Wilson
Guests:  Michele Jackson, Bruce King, Priscilla Leadon, Jennifer Ounjian
1.   Call to order at 2:31 p.m. by Wayne Organ.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
2.  Approval of Agenda – Wayne requested to remove Item #7 from the agenda.  Wendy motioned we     moved to accept the agenda with Wayne’s revision.  Seti seconded the motion.  Agenda approved.
3.   Approval of Minutes from December 14, 2011 – Wendy moved to approve the minutes and David seconded the motion.  Minutes approved.
Wayne asked the Council for approval to address any facilities items for Bruce King at the beginning of each meeting in order that Bruce may be excused directly afterwards.  There were no objections to have facilities items addressed at the beginning of each meeting.  Bruce reported that we are having security cameras installed at the bus stop.  

Interim President Dan Henry presented Shondra West with the Classified employee of the semester award.  She recently became the Senior Administrative Assistant in the Vice President’s Office, responsible for scheduling and comprehensive reports.  She has 12 years experience of working in the Admissions and Records Office.  She chairs the Catalog and Schedule Committee and was recently voted as the President of the Classified Senate.  She serves on many campus committees and is recognized for her grace and professionalism.  

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
4.   Review of Governance Survey for Potential Modification in our Governance Process – Dan Henry
Wayne said the faculty has not been able to reach consensus on this issue.  Wendy expressed concerns on A1008.0 on Item 2 - Every five years in the spring term the Office of Research and Planning will conduct a student and staff survey to ascertain input of constituency members regarding the governance process.  Wendy said the last survey provided by Tim Clow (former Research and Planning Office) was not appropriate for College Council to make a decision because the survey did not ask about the effectiveness of our process but only if faculty and staff knew about our processes.  Jennifer said there are other surveys that have been administered not exclusively asking about governance structure but include a query about the governance structure.  Wendy reiterated Mack’s statement from the last College Council meeting; …not only will College Council use the survey results but the flow charts.  Wendy doesn’t think either the survey or flow charts are sufficient to inform a decision on the governance process.  Wendy distributed a sample of a planning and resource allocation process flow chart encouraging College Council to improve our flow charts to include more information.  Jasmine said she is unclear about our governance process by looking at our governance model flow charts.   Dan suggested we develop a chart somewhere in between what we have now and the one Wendy distributed with the goal of keeping it has simple as possible. Dan expressed concerns about College Council’s purview in making decision s for the college.  
Clarification was made that our Integrated Planning Model is an overview of our planning process.  The flow chart is a rather a sub-chart of the Integrated Planning Model.  
Michael suggested a subcommittee look at everything we have published on our governance model, and with a concise mission, synthesize everything and return to college council with a recommendation.  Dan suggested Jennifer and the Planning Committee review the survey and bring a revised version back to College Council.  Jennifer reminded the Council that the Planning Committee is a cross-constituency group and would willingly review the governance survey and flow charts bringing back a recommendation to next month’s College Council.   
Wendy reiterated from former Council meetings we need to tie in SLO and AUO assessment results into the planning process.  Currently, we don’t know how decisions are made or resources are allocated using those results according to our flow charts.  
Assignment:  Planning Committee will proceed with the review and revision of the governance survey as well as the flow charts.  The survey recommendation will be brought back to the next College Council meeting.  
5.  Achievement Gap? Opportunity Gap?  Preparation Gap?  - Wendy opened the discussion saying there is funding for the “Achievement Gap: but there is no funding for “Opportunity Gap” nor the “Preparation gap”.  David Houston agreed that we should probably keep the term “Achievement Gap” since there is funding tied to it but we should also stay sensitive to the term.  Vern concurred since the term “Achievement Gap” is used across the state and country.  Albert expressed that just because everyone knows the term that doesn’t make the term correct.  Albert says he has read the term “Opportunity Gap” more frequently. Michael said we need a term that maintains an intellectual coherence and he doesn’t think we have an “Opportunity Gap” but rather it is a “Preparation Gap” here at CCC.  Seti says she can’t write a grant stating we offer different opportunities to different students.  Dan concurred with Michael’s assessment about the issue being an institutional imperative and not student failure.  “The institution owns that responsibility as well as the students.”  Wayne asked, “Are we doing things to blame students or doing things to transform ourselves?”  We need to be consistent.  The consensus of College Council was to use “Achievement Gap” in order to easily obtain future funding.  Jasmine expressed concerns by using the term “Achievement Gap”, as she believes it will hold students back.   Wendy said we need to provide all students what they need to achieve their goals.  She suggested developing a campus slogan in order to take the onus off the student and place the onus onto the institution.  Michael said we can develop a one page description that includes our sensitivities to the issue.  The students will take this issue back to the ASU for further discussion.
Conclusion:  College Council decided to continue to use the term “Achievement Gap” for consistency with other statewide and national efforts, as well as to enhance the chance of receiving future funding.  The Achievement Gap Committee will develop a one page description that includes our sensitivities on the issue.

6.  Strategic Plan Extension - Jennifer said the College Planning Committee agreed to align our strategic plan with the district’s strategic plan beginning 2014.  This would mean extending our 2012 deadline of our strategic plans to 2014 and this would also align us with the other colleges.  Otherwise, if we do not wait to align our plan with the district’s, we will have develop an interim plan.  We would begin developing a new strategic plan in August 2013 with a completion date of August 2014.  James asked about the deadline of the Technology Plan and other college plans which are designed to expire with the strategic plan.  Jennifer said we will look at each college plan and possibly revise all those deadlines as well. 
Decision:   The College Council consensus was to approve the extended deadline as per the Planning Committee’s recommendation.

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION
8.  10+1 Discussion – Wayne provided a power point presentation on the history of AB 1725 –shared governance.  Wayne is willing to send the presentation to anyone who requests a copy and he will also post it on the Academic Senate website.
9.  Achievement Gap Update – Achievement Gap Update – Michael said they are working on a number of items including the establishment of an early alert system that would allow faculty to notify counselors when a student is not succeeding in class.  This will cost some money but we are working with the other campuses to gain district support and resources.  Michael said the Achievement Gap Committee received a lot of positive feedback from their All College Day presentation.  We are moving forward with the student survey and Interim President Henry sent out notification to the faculty on the survey process.  Interim President Henry will also be sending notification to students on the survey process soon.  Michael is looking for quite a few volunteers to be survey administrators as we will be surveying 60 classes.  We will administer the survey this month through March and return the surveys to Austin, Texas by April. Wayne mentioned the success of Terence’s Service Learning Committee. 
8.  Budget Update – Mariles acquiesced to Dan to report on the latest budget information.  Dan said he sent out a recent update to the President’s Cabinet, Management Council and the Budget Committee stating that essentially the recent cuts triggered for this year will take 5.6% out of our budget in courses and services for next year.  Dan said we will need to cut throughout the year; however, we do not have to make the same level cuts each term.  The cuts will depend on where the greatest need is.  The governor’s budget is based on the passage of his tax measure.  Thus far, there are three tax measures on the November ballot.  Only one supports K-12 and omits community colleges.  If the governor’s tax measure does not pass, we are looking at an 11% workload reduction.  The question remains, do we strive for maximum enrollment or do we play it safe and go for a smaller amount.  There is a danger in decreasing our FTES amount because then we will have lowered our funding base.  If we go over our FTES projection, then we will have more work to do especially after the November election, if the tax initiative does not pass.  
Assignment:  Dan said he will keep everyone informed as more information becomes available.
9.   Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Donna said the Music Building ended up being a major gut job and that is not how it began. However, this turned out to be a good development as the building will be practically brand new when completed.   Because of the laborious overhaul of the Music Building, moving deadlines have been pushed back.  It looks as though Music Department will be able to move into their new building during Fall 2012, with the facility available for Spring 2013 classes.  
Because of the Music Building delay, some of the work that is intended for the College Center will now be delayed.  However, the College Center has also been delayed due to the need for more trenching.  These tests are being run because part of the building might be located in part of a seismic hazard area.  The Humanities Building and Associated Student Building cannot be demolished until the Campus Center testing is done.  
By the end of March, we will have completed ADA compliancy for the visitor football bleachers.  Home bleachers are a larger job because we need to place sprinklers under those bleachers and are working on the concession stand.  The football area restrooms are also being renovated.  
We will place a roof over one of the hand ball courts.  
Parking Lot 16 will be repaved but we do not have the funds to put in a greenhouse.  

The underground trenching for the college’s electrical system is proceeding fairly well and pretty much on schedule.  Hopefully, it will be completed by the end of the semester.  
Rooms A1A and A1B are now one large Macintosh lab that holds 48 students.  Thanks to James for moving the computers from the AA Building to the new A1A lab classroom.  

10.  Constituency Announcements – Students – Jasmine said they had their retreat over the break and the students are extremely motivated.  They will bring back results of their student survey to College Council.  Club Rush will be held on Feb. 14th and 15th.  They are also planning a student assembly for student leaders.  ASU meetings begin at 3:30 p.m.  They are reviewing their by-laws this week with proposed changes.  They are also creating an election committee in order to hold elections sooner.  ASU is becoming a lot more active this semester.  
Classified  - Shondra reported they are in the planning phase to host the “Colors” workshop and depending on how many participants sign up, they may open up registration to the campus.  This workshop offers employees the opportunity to learn about their personalities and perform relationship building techniques.  The classified are also hosting a potluck with a self defense class.  Shondra said she will ask classified to help administer the student survey and get back to Michael with names.

Management – no report.
Faculty – Wayne said there are a number of work groups looking at procedures and policies.  They are currently working on the suspension policy and consulting students.  Their next step will be to consult with classified and management.  

11.  Announcements – Michael said Datatel nor web advisor will not be working during spring break.  Michael announced that everyone needs to start looking at the web advisor interface to use Datatel.  District will provide training in the month of March for this transition.  
Michael said A & R personally served 3,015 students at the counter the first two weeks of class and have served 5,400 students at the counter since January.
Dan said he was impressed with the ASU student proposals and presentations at their ASU meeting and thanked them for their work and participation.  
12.  Next meeting is scheduled for March 14, 2012.
13.  Meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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